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NOTE FROM THE GUEST EDITOR

THE-STRUGGLE FOR DEMOCRACY IN ZAIRE

A new political awakening is under way in Zaire. Since
January of this year, when President Mobutu Sese Seko dared
his compatriots to tell him what was wrong with the system,
people from all walks of life have come forth to demand
radical political change. Mobutu has been overwhelmed by the
reaction to the half-hearted liberalization measures he
announced in April, May and June. Over 60 political parties
have been formed, and a free press with a dozen or more
newspapers is now publishing in complete defiance of the
dictatorship.

This transformation process is irreversible. However, a
dying dictatorship, like a wounded animal, can be very
ferocious, indeed. The massacre of over 50 students at the
University of Lubumbashi in May and countless acts of
security force repression against the democratic opposition
are a testimony to the desperate attempts of the Mobutu
regime to retain political control.

The main features of this issue of the Bulletin attempts to
apprise the concerned scholar of developments in the struggle
for democracy in Zaire together with their worldwide
significance. It begins with an introductory essay on how to
interpret the history of the 30 years of Zairian and African
independence by noted Zairian historian, Jacques Depelchin.
The issues he raises in the context of academic scholarship
are evoked from a political activist's perspective in the
second article by Deborah Green of the Rainbow Lobby, who
links the struggle for democracy in Zaire to the need for
greater democratization in the United States. The third
article is a research note by Musifiky Mwanasali, a young
Zairian scholar, on approaches to the study of the struggle
of peasant coffee producers to improve their lot in the fact
of an exploitative and repressive state apparatus. The three
articles are followed by a number of notes and letters having
to do with the Lubumbashi massacre.

Those interested in learning more about current developments
in Zaire should plan to attend the panel that the Center for
Research on Zaire (CEREZ) and the Rainbow Lobby have put
together for the ASA annual meeting in Baltimore on November
3rd and, more importantly, the forthcoming International
Conference on "Prospects for Democracy in Zaire" organized by
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the abovementioned groups in collaboration. The conference
will be held at Howard University in Washington, D.C. on
Friday, November 16, 1990. It will be addressed by key
leaders of the Z~Lrian democracy movement.

Georges Nzongola-Ntalaja



IS THIS A TIME TO FORGET?

by Jacques Depelchin

More than thirty years ago Patrice Lumumba committed what
Belgian officials considered a crime of less-majeste when he
broke the well prepared protocol of the independence
celebrations (June 30, 1960) and made a speech in which he
reminded his audience and the millions of Congolese listening
to the radio that it was too soon to forget what colonial
rule had meant and that independence was by no means of gift,
but that it had been paid in both blood and death.

The lyrics of one of the most popular songs to come out of
the liberation struggle in Mozambique echoed the same memory
tune: "We shall not forget the time that has passed ... We
shall not forget that the child of the settler was called
Mister while the black father of 5 children was called boy.
One cannot forget the time that has passed." It is indeed
difficult to forget.

The dramatic changes of the last year across the world and in
Africa, on the contrary, seem to be inciting the reverse: the
quicker these past years are forgotten, the better. And yet,
behind these appearances, behind the first instinct that
comes to mind after a nightmare, nowhere more than in Africa
is it necessary to cultivate the memory of the past 15-30
years and beyond. The abuses which were committed against
the Mozambican people and the Congolese people have a history
which has deeper roots than the post independence period and
the ideological confrontations characteristic of the cold
war. Hobutu has been in power since 1954. He could have
been since 1960, except that at the time, he and his
sponsors (Belgium, the USA, and Israel) realized that while
overthrowing a legally elected government was easy, it might
not be so easy without a good army to remain in power.
Hobutu used to refer to this period of 1960-65 as the period
of chaos. Then God came ••. in the form of Hobutu, who has
been at work more than the 7 biblical days and adamantly
refuses to rest.

It would be another ten years pefore Frelimo came to power in
Mozambique and thought that it could then (in 1975) rest.
The war in Rhodesia forced them to change their plans.
Finally Zimbabwe became independent in 1980, greatly helped
iri this by Frelimo, eager as it was to concentrate on the
task of economic and social reconstruction. By 1981, it had
become clear that, once again the longing for peace will be
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postponed till the Apartheid regime defeated, or was defeated
by, the forces of liberation in the whole Southern African
region.

In 1980, the coalition of imperialist forces (or is this word
part of the vocabulary we must also forget?) did not hesitate
in deciding to politically and physically eliminate Patrice
Lumumba, presumably in the name of democracy. Thirty years
later, within a couple of weeks of Lumumba's assassination's
29th anniversary, Nelson Mandela walked out of life sentence
because his death in jail, even of natural cause, would have
produced on South African society more cataclysmic
consequences than a nuclear device.

Is the end of the cold war going to mean that, at long last
Africans will be able to write their history without
interference?

It seems not. Clever Africanists have already begun to
distill their understanding of what is missing in Africa.
Unlike Scipio of the Roman times who always found something
new from Africa, the Africanists of these Euro-American times
keep discovering something new missing from Africa. Many
among them see themselves as more enlightened and more
progressive than their modernization and their nation
building mentors. Indeed, some go even as far as criticizing
them, but, one may ask, what is the difference between the
modernizing school, the nation building school and the new
so-called governance (Africans cannot govern themselves)
school? The difference is as big and as little as between
the points that separate 0 and 360 degrees.

The opposition between Scipio's conception and, for example,
E. Berg and Company is only at the level of appearance for,
in both cases, the conception lay at the basis of imperialist
strategies. Something new from Africa meant that the Romans
should go after it. To find something missing, on the other
hand, allows the discoverer to find what is missing in its
own terms and not in terms of those who are supposed to be
lacking it.

Moreover, many (not all by all means) of the governance
theorists would likely see themselves as virulent opponents
of the current World Bank and International Monetary Fund
strategies of Economic Recovery Programmes, and yet what all
of these programs have in common is that they lead to a
standardization of governance in Africa determined and
imposed by absentee landlords.



Historically absentee landlordism has usually been associated
with feudalism. Absentee landlordism is a parasitic
activity and does not benefit the land upon which it chooses
to settle; on the.contrary, it ravages the land and the
people. .

The history of these past 30 years is of course already being
written by the very same forces which, more than a hundred
years ago, partitioned the continent after it had become
clear that the most economical way of exploiting its cheap
labour was to move away from slavery to direct colonization.
There are striking parallels between the closing years of the
two centuries. At an anecdotal and yet tragic level, one of
the most striking parallels may very well be the dying in
foreign territory, and, after fierce resistance, of two of
the greatest Mozambican heroes, Ngungunhana and Samora M.
Hachel. At a more fundamental and even more tragic level,
the so-called "pacification campaigns" to force the natives
into the mold of a (neo-colonial) capitalist economy is still
on.

It is only economists and political scientists who have
cultivated distorting Africanist nomenclatures. Historians
came up with their African initiative school, their
distinction between the modernizers and the traditionalists,
their distinction between primary and secondary resistance
movements. When Renamo came on the scene, the emptiness of
resistance as an analytical category became evident to some
of them. Others tried to somersault into the territory
pioneered by E. Hobsbawm: banditry can be social. They too
quickly quieted down when it became apparent that there was
very little that was social about indiscriminate massacres.

In other words, African history has moved very little beyond
the arena defined by Trevor-Roger in 1983: the history of the
occupier. Over the years it has become apparent that that
was more than an (erroneous) statement of fact; it was a
program: the history of Africa must be the history of the'
occupier. Hence the benign reaction of the international
community to the thousands of deaths in Southern Africa or in
any other region of the continent compared to the hear
hysterical reaction when the deaths occur in Eastern Europe
or in any other area which Western Europe and North America
have decided to patronize. Morality and ethics are now
governed by the laws of the Market. How else can one explain
the deafening silence which greeted, in Hay of this year, the
massacre of 100 to 150 students in Lubumbashi. The current
onslaught in South Africa is presented in the press as though
it has nothing to do with the Apartheid system.

i
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To those who dreamed of struggling out of colonial rule
through socialism, they were reminded that historical stages
cannot be jumped ..~et European capitalism was able to
flourish by jumping back over feudalism and reactivating
slavery in the form of capitalism.

Does one want to forget this too?

As the pillars of Apartheid are falling down in South Africa,
the growing impression is that the system is being readjusted
for worldwide installation. As in the Apartheid system, the
fundamental disparity between the free circulation of capital
and unfree circulation of people is today more obvious than
never before. Poor third world countries have become the
bantustans of the well industrialized hyper-developed western
economies.

Back in 1984 or 1985, Apartheid was proclaimed "a crime
against humanity" by the heads of state of the Frontline
states. As the capitalist bankers and high priests go about
their tasks of burying the victims of their onslaught, there
is very little hope that they will see their ways as being
criminal. It is not in the nature of criminals to see
themselves as criminals.

At an age when the history of socialism is being rewritten,
it is necessary to seriously think about how the history of
capitalism has been written •.• not only in a general way, but
also as it was lived by those it destroyed and lived on.
Just as the Nazis could not admit to their being criminal,
so, today, it is difficult for the high priests of the
capitalist system to accept that the costs at which the
system has been put in place has, for a long time, gone
beyond an acceptable price .•• for the majority of the Third
World.

To the readers who will reject this comparison outright as
unwarranted, I would ask further reflection on the issue.
However, such reflection, in order to be useful, cannot be
conducted under conditions of intellectual/academic absentee
landlordism. It should not surprise one that these academic
absentee landlords do constantly find something missing in
Africa. After all, their assessment can only be made from
the world in which they live which, ironically, is
increasingly gasping for clean air and oxygen as the rubbish
and toxic waste transform the environment into a Dantesque
inferno.



From Zaire to South Africa, from Namibia to Mozambique, the
people of the region are seeking a social peace. This social
peace will remain for as long as the owners of capital
cOntinue to beliave that the best way to defend their
property is through the physical annihilation of those who
are propertyless, but whose very existence is perceived as a
threat. On a planet where a minority is known to struggle on
how to keep its weight down and spend increasing amounts of
financial resources to combat affluency diseases, it is a
crime against humanity to let thousands and thousands of
people die of hunger and/or war carried on to benefit defense
industries.

It is an indictment against all of those who teach matters
related to Africa that 30 years after African studies became
a respectable academic discipline in the West, that the lives
of Africans continue to be treated as though they are _
worthless. To accept without outrage the ongoing brutality,
whether it be against the Eritreans, South Africans,
Liberians, Kenyans, Zairians, or Mozambicans is a measure of
the ongoing success of the old imperialist strategy: "divide
and rule." Under these circumstances all social scientists
ought to ask themselves whether, in good conscience, they can
carryon business as usual.

The end of the 19th century witnessed the spread and
intensification of proletarianization beyond the capitalist
metropoles. The logic of the capitalist system is such that
if it cannot proletarianize, it kills by starvation.
However, for this strategy to work effectively, the
conscience of those who are not on its destructive path must
also be starved, silenced. As so many science fiction
writers have predicted, capitalism has entered its most
lethal period in human history. The logic no longer depends
on cutting the producers from their means of production, but
also severing the producers from their means of thinking as
human beings. The objective is to ensure that the head of
each individual stops thinking in teras of the body of which
it is part. Marx's prognostication that capitalism will
either progress toward barbarism or socialism continues as
valid today as it was when he made it.

,
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THE DEMOCRATIC CHALLENGE TO FASCISM

by Deborah 'Green, Political Director, Rainbow Lobby

On November 16, 1990, leaders of the Zairean democratic
opposition to Hobutu Sese Seko's brutal regime viII meet in
Washington with members of the international community that
have been supportive of their struggle for human rights and
democracy, at a conference entitled "Prospects for Democracy
in Zaire." The conference is being organized by the Rainbov
Lobby and the Center for Research on Zaire. There are many
reasons to believe that this conference will be an
extraordinary event in the history of the pro-democracy,
anti-Hobutu movement. One reason is the significance of the
leadership which has been invited to assemble in Washington
on November 16. Invited speakers include Etienne Tshisekedi
wa Hulumba, co-president of the Union pour la democratie and
Ie proqres social, perhaps the most well-knovn of Hobutu's
recent opponents; Lambert Hende Oma1anga, Director of the
Houvement National Congolais/Lumumba's National Provisional
Committee who has returned to Zaire to help organize his
party's first national convention since 1965; Professor
Patrice Hufuta, dean of the University of Lubumbashi who was
forced into exile this year after signing a letter of protest
to the governor of Shaba Province condemning the Hay 11
massacre of students; Chebeya Bahizire, a member of the human
rights organization, La Voix des Sans Voix; Honsignor
Kabanga, catholic archbishop of Lubumbashi; as well as
representatives from the Zairean medical association, the
Zairean bar, a member of the independent union movement and a
representative of Zaire's new free press. By bringing
together various elements of the Zairean pro-democracy
movement with their international supporters, the conference
will provide an important forum for these forces to advance
the dialogue about Zaire's future, a dialogue that has been
hampered by continuing repression within Zaire, the severing
of relations between Belgium and Zaire, and the ongoing media
inattention within the United States.

But perhaps the most significant aspect of this conference is
that it is the product of a ten-year political collaboration
between various representatives of the Zairean democracy
movement, and the distinct American political tendency
represented by the Rainbow Lobby and other organizations (the
New Alliance Party and the U.S. Congo Friendship Committee,
among others). These American organizations have had a
unique (and according to many, controversial) perspective on
anti-imperialist support work that differs from that of most



of the Left: that is, they view the expansion of
participatory democracy here in the United states as a
necessary pre-condition for rendering assistance to democracy
struggles in the Third World. By "expanding participatory
democracy" he~e~ these organizations mean building
independent alternative organizations (including electoral
parties) that are prepared to provide genuine opposition to
the anti-democratic, fascistic social and foreign policies
emanating from this national sector. By "genuine"
opposition, they mean to indicate broad, grassroots
opposition that does not depend for its political expression
on the organizations and personnel of the "official"
opposition, i.e., the Democratic Party and its array of left
allies (of which the CPUSA is the most important). The
Rainbow Lobby believes that it is necessary to distinguish
the good intentions of individual progressives within the
Democratic Party from the institution of the Democratic
Party, Which has a strategic perspective almost
indistinguishable in practice from the Republicans. To
operate solely within the Democratic Party and its network of
affiliated NGO's, to have one's relationship with the
American public mediated through this party and its
organizations, is to subject all your opposition activities
to the institutional constraints of this party. Perhaps the
most crippling restraint imposed on those progressives who
work within the Democratic Party is the prohibition on
exposing the massive collusion of that Party with the
Republicans on all matters of foreign and social policy.
This considerably constrains public dialogue on alternative
policies, and leads the public to believe that the only
possible progressive policies are those sanctioned by the
"official" opposition. The "official" opposition shuns
controversy as an impediment to building the kind of
coalitions it needs to give it leverage in negotiations with
the Republicans. The Rainbow Lobby owes what success it has
achieved to its practice of aaking this Beltway dealaaking
controversial, and draws its leverage from building
coalitions with those who have been left out of these deals,
whether these people be Zaireans or disenfranchised
Americans. The Zairean democratic opposition has endorsed
these tactics and consistently defended the Rainbow Lobby
before its critics of the left and right, in the process
forging a new kind of progressive political coalition: an
independent one.

In many ways, the Zairean democratic opposition and the
Rainbow Lobby (and other organizations of the independent
American opposition) were made for each other. The

I
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"official" opposition in this country has never mounted a
systematic campaign against this government's complicity in
the Hobutu dictatorship, and even the anti-apartheid movement
has be and large ignored Mobutu, in spite of his obvious
alliance with .. South Africa. The historical roots of this
neglect on the part of progressive forces lie in the politics
of the Cold War "detente," which will be discussed in more
detail later. That the struggle against U.S.-sponsored
fascism in Zaire is not "approved" by the Democratic Party
(who after all, presided over both the installation of the
Mobutu regime and the suppression of the Shaba uprisings) is
made obvious by the question frequently addressed to the
Rainbow Lobby, always in a suspicious tone: "Why Zaire?"
(Democratic Congressman Mervlyn Dymally, Mobutu's biggest
apologist on capitol Hill, has said publicly that we are paid
by disgruntled Belgian diamond dealers to oppose Mobutu). No
progressive would think of asking anti-apartheid activists
"Why South Africa?" In apparent deference to the Cold War
division of the world into "U.S." and "Soviet" spheres of
influence, the official left opposition in the United States
pulled back from the struggle against fascism in Zaire. When
Serge Mukendi, U.S. representative of the FLNC came searching
for support in 1980, only the "outsider" New Alliance Party
responded, beginning a ten-year relationship between the New
Alliance Party, the Rainbow Lobby and the U.S. Congo
Friendsh.ip Coamittee and the Zairean democratic opposition,
which eventually embraced several political tendencies,
including the UDPS and the MNC/L, as well as the U.S.-based
Center for Research on Zaire.

The capitalist/communist geo-political paradigm has
collapsed, creating both new opportunities and new dangers
for countries like Zaire which were ill-served by that
arrangement. The Zaireans, like countless others around the
world, are now demanding democracy (rather than a particular
economic systea) as an absolute precondition to addressing
the social crises facing them. But how do you build
democracy in a national sector such as Zaire, where the
legacy of superpower competition has been the extirpation of
democracy and democratic institutions, indeed, the imposition
of fascism? The recent rapprochement between the superpowers
has resulted in the Soviet Union's withdrawal of material
support for progressive forces, but has not led to reciprocal
concessions from the United States. Judging by the
experience of the Angolans (who have watched the United
States continue to fund and supply the fascistic UNITA forces
even as the MPLA has capitulated to every U.S. demand
concerning multi-party deaocracy and a mixed economy), it
appears that democracy for Central and Southern Africa is not



a foreign policy goal of the United states. Thus the
question of how to build democracy in Zaire necessarily
raises the question of how to change U.S. foreign policy,
which has displayed a remarkably racist double standard in
its attitude toward the democratic struggles of people of
color. The November 16 conference will therefore also focus
on the democracy movement in the United States, and what must
be done in this national sector to alter the political
climate in such a way that a pro-democratic foreign policy
would be possible.

While the democracy movements in Eastern Europe may provide
inspiration, they are hardly the model for Zairean democrats,
who confront an historical legacy that is far less conducive
to the peaceful transition to democracy. During his twenty
five years in power, Hobutu has brought about the total
suppression of all political institutions useful and
necessary for the transition to democracy. The recent
"democratic reforms" have been accompanied by brutal
repression against anyone who makes use of them to engage in
democratic organizing. This state of affairs has led aany
Zaireans from various sectors of society to call for a
"National Conference." The goal of such a National
Conference would be to elaborate totally new institutions,
independent of the Hobutuist apparatus, to lead the country
to democracy. A memorandum of the Catholic bishops, issued
in response to the "popular consultation" initiated by Hobutu
last spring, underlined the necessity of elaborating a
completely new Constitution, subjected to popular referendum.
The idea of a national conference has since been seconded by
the Protestant church in Zaire. And on June 30, a coalition
of opposition parties meeting in Brussels endorsed a
aanifesto calling for a national conference of political
tendencies, including the HPR, but excluding Hobutu.

The probability of such a conference happening, however,
without either the (highly problematic) participation of
Hobutu or soae international pressure or guarantees of
security, is extreaely low. This reality is producing a
split in the deaocratic opposition between those insisting
that Hobutu's place "is not at the negotiating table, but
before the tribune of the people" and those of the aore
pragaatic (or opportunist) opinion that negotiation with
Hobutu (even joining him in a "government of transition) is
the only viable way out of the extremely narrow political
space in which the Zairean democracy movement is currently
confined. By assembling some of the leaders who would be key
players in a National Conference, and focusing international
attention on their efforts, the November 16 conference will

11



12

attempt to make a timely contribution to this much-needed
national dialogue, and enlarge the space, however
incrementally, in which the Zairean democracy movement
must maneuver.

But the straits in which Zairean democrats find themselves
within Zaire's borders are but a microcosm of the historical
bind which has constrained the prospects for democracy in
much of the Third World. Democracy, like economic
development, has been hypocritically urged onto Third World
countries by the developed world, even as the economic and
political policies of the developed world undermined any
possibility of achieving those goals. The time has come for
those concerned with the future of the underdeveloped
countries to ask whether it is possible that the policies of
the developed world (and their institutions such as IMF and
the World Bank) are just "misguided," or whether they are in
fact the only possible policies consistent with the developed
world's transcendent goal of maintaining the economic and
political status quo. Again, the example of Angola is
instructive. The United states' policy of prolonging the
civil war by funding Savimbi seems, aside from its gross
inhumanity, completely irrational given the fact that the
MPLA has agreed to democratize its political institutions and
permit a "free market" economy. But can the United states
really "afford" the rising expectations of the Angolan
people, expectations that would be given free expression in a
truly democratic society? What would be the impact on the
United states (Angola's biggest trading partner, and the
importer of 75\ of its oil) of the Angolan people freely
determining how to allocate the country's immense resources?
In the current economic crisis, such uncertainties are risks
to be avoided, even if it means (as it has throughout the
history of "North-South" relations) the continuation of
enormous human suffering.

Thirty years of neo-colonialist (indeed, fascistic)
exploitation have brought about the utter ruin of Zaire '.s
econoay and econoaic infrastructure. The rot is now even
hindering further exploitation, as is evidenced by the
distance which the IMF and Zaire's foreign partners are now
placing between themselves and the Mobutu regime. Domestic
instability and the new international political alignments
brought about by the rapprochement and the international
democracy moveaent are creating soae political space for
change in Zaire. For the second time in thirty years, the
Congolese people glimpse the possibility of attaining self
determination. But their "second independence" will be born
into a world drastically different than the Cold War-



dominated world of 1960. The superpower competition that was
so fatal to Luaumba's government, and that led to the
"crisis" that slipped the Congo solidly into the U.S. "sphere
of influence," -is no longer a factor today, in the era of
rapprochement. But while the ideological rationale for
imperialism (anti-comaunisa) has disappeared, the economic
need for imperialism has, if anything, increased with the
accelerating decline of the world capitalist economy. At the
same time, the capitalist economic crisis (which of course
impacts on the socialist econoaies, since they never
succeeded in being anything but impoverished and dependent
subsets of the international capitalist system) has
profoundly iapacted on the ability of the traditional allies
of the anti-imperialist struggles to provide material support
to those struggles.

One indication of the severity of the economic crisis facing
both capitalist and communist is the willingness of the
superpowers to call a truce - to declare a rapprocheaent and
ameliorate the acuteness of their respective economic crises
by some judicious econoaic integration of the two systems.
And so, East and West have sat down to deal, with the
predictable consequence that the South has been dealt out.
The Soviet Union - the weaker party to the deal - is in the
process of dropping its costly co.mitments to the anti
imperialist struggles of the .South. In some cases, the
imperialists have returned tht gesture by "lightening up" a
little: the New York Accords, by which Namibia would be
granted independence and South Africa would withdraw its
support froa Savimbi, in return for the withdrawal of the
Cuban troops who are defending Angola from South African
aggression, is the most famous example of such deals. Making
a virtue of necessity, the Angolans have even turned this
sorry state of socialist affairs into a lobbying angle:
Angola's Democratic Party-aligned lobbyists cite the decline
of the Coaaunist aenace as an incentive to the neo-fascists
in the u.s. Congress to cut the foreign aid pipeline to
Saviabi. But such a lobbying strategy fails to take into
account critical econoaic factors that, as we detailed above,
explain the aethod to U.s. foreign policy madness. Just as
Soviet econoaic weakness makes it iapossible to continue the
anti-fascist struggle, Washington's economic weakness aakes
it iapossible for it to give up fascism.

The fragility of the international capitalist economy (of
which the United States is the chief bulwark, if not the aost
prosperous and productive national sector) is such that it
cannot afford to give up the super-exploitation of the South,
and the political foras necessary to enforce such super
exploitation.
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This stage of the international crisis of capitalism has
enormous political consequences that impact on the prospects
for democracy in countries like Zaire. Chief among these
political conseq~ences is the effective liquidation of the
remnants of the Third International which has, for better or
worse, been the main support of the anti-imperialist movement
since World War II. Fifty years ago, the international
communist parties (the CPUSA included) were driven into a
popular front with capitalism out of the need to fight
fascism. Throughout the period of the Cold War, these
parties, having made too many concessions to their partners
in the popular front, had to settle for driving fascism from
their "spheres of influence," while following a strict
"hands-off" policy towards those in countries such as Zaire
who found themselves in spheres claimed by the U.S. (The
Soviet Union's attempts to discourage armed struggle by the
FLNC, and the ANC's and South African Communist Party's loud
silence on the sanctions-busting Hobutu regime are examples
of this "hands-off" policy). And now, with the total
capitulation of communism in the new rapprochement, there is
no longer a countervailing power against fascism in the
world, at a tiae when the "fascist option" to capitalist
economic crisis is becoming increasingly unavoidable. In the
fact of this new world order, what international leverage can
Zairean opposition leaders exert on Hobutu and his U.S.
sponsors to allow democracy in their country?

Given the lack of co.mitment and/or wherewithal on the part
of both the socialist and the capitalist camps to fighting
fascism, it is clearly in the interests of the democratic,
anti-fascist movements in countries like Zaire to break out
of the post-war East/West paradigm and to pose themselves as
a third party to the newly-aligned superpowers, to build a
new and truly non-aligned movement which has as its political
cutting edge the demand for democracy. Though the
credibility of communisa, as an alternative to the murderous
impact of capitalism on the Third World, has been destroyed,
there 1s a social movement of sufficient momentua to rock
both communism and capitalism - the international deaocracy
aoveaent, or, if you will, the new "deaocracy in~ernational."

That this movement has already had a profound effect on the
acceleration of the democratic opposition to Hobutu in Zaire
is undeniable (the plight of Hobutu's ally Ceausescu was even
cited in some of the memoranda submitted to Hobutu during the
"popular consultation"). The leverage that such a "democracy
international" could exert would depend entirely on the
extent of its development in the United states. Since the
actions and inactions of the U.S. governaent play such a
decisive role in the fate of deaocratic moveaents in the



underdeveloped world, a dramatic change in the political
climate within the United states, which permitted a more pro
democratic, anti-fascist foreign policy, would profoundly
benefit the democracy struggles in countries such as Zaire.
First and most··f~ndamentally, the "democracy international"
must have a strong base in the United States among
independent organizations prepared to provide genuine
opposition to the increasingly fascistic foreign policies of
the United states.

THE STATE AND GRASSROOT DRVBLOPKINT INITIATIVES:
THB COPPBE SBCTOR IN ZAIRR

by Husifiky Hwanasali, Northwestern University

The coffee boom of the mid-1970s offered coffee growers
around the world a great opportunity for revenue enhancement.
In Zaire, however, small and medium size producers were
unable to benefit from this boom. Instead they suffered a
major loss of revenue due essentially to the appropriation by
the state of the earnings generated by the production and
marketing of this cash crop. As very little investaent- less
than 5 per cent of the national budget in real terms - was
coaaitted to the agricultural sector froa 1970 to 1984, saall
and medium size peasants in the coffee sector have, since
then, experienced an abysmal detioration of their living
conditions, to which they respond in a variety of ways.

In the case of coffee, two situations often happen. First,
the more the peasants produce, the aore the state tended to
appropriate the produce and the greater the probability of a
conflict between the state and the peasants. Second, the
more the state aanaged to appropriate agricultural revenues,
in other words the aore the state intervened, the smaller the
share given to peasant producers and the deeper the crisis
for thea. In fact, the net revenue generated by saall
faraing alone no longer allowed peasants to constitute a
basis. for either the survival or the accuaulative·process.
On the contrary, the financial deprivation they were
subjected to ultiaately led to their structural
iapoverishaent (Illife, 1987:4) and a general deterioration
of the quality of their lives. Poor health conditions,
chronic indebtness, the increasing phenoaenon of
landlessness, and an overall sense of loss of control over
their own destiny are aaong the manifestations of the
deepening crisis.
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This short paper presents the preliminary results of
theoretical r~~lection and empirical research on the
interactions between state power and small farming as they
affect capital accumulation in Zaire. Focusing on the
current agricultural crisis experienced by small and medium
size peasants in the coffee sector, it explores some
theoretical ways of analyzing the latter, and suggests areas
of potential cooperation between the Zairean state and
peasants, through which grassroot development initiatives can
be promoted and encouraged.

The study argues that the crisis in Zaire is a crisis of
accumulation (Bezy et al., 1981; Nzongola, 1987). It is in
large part a reflection of the inability and unwillingness of
the Zairean state to mobilize and promote internal resources
and local initiatives capable of generating and expanding
domestic capital necessary for a sustained growth whose
benefits can be directed toward the improvement of the
nation's quality of life. In the agricultural sector, more
specifically, the crisis is essentially caused by both the
transfer to, and the lack of rural reinvestment by, the state
of the resources generated by the exploitation of the major
cash crops.

Crisis: A Conceptual Clarification

Broadly summarized, the (neo)classical economic literature
considers capital accumulation as "the engine of growth." It
assumes that an increment of capital positively affects the
productive output and the general process of development,
provided that there is an efficient use of the factors of
production, either land or capital and labor (Nurkse, 1967).
Applied to the case of African economies, this type of
analysis states that capital formation is hampered by the
low, if not negative, level of accuaulation, which eventually
leads to the developaent crisis.

Although partly valid, the neoclassical argument does not
provide an appropriate framework for understanding the
nature of the current agricultural crisis in Zaire. As J.
Baker has currently pointed out, poor economic performance
and widespread deprivation .•• do not (necessarily, I should
add) make a crisis (J. Baker, 1984:11). Although these and
other economic variables may, under certain circumstances,
generate a crisis situation, their manifestation does not
suffice to characterize a situation as a crisis.



In order to better understand this reality, it is necessary
to shift from purely economic indicators in the tradition of
the orthodox development economics toward a consideration of
the social actors and groups who, at the same time, shape and
are affected by:the accumulation process (Anglade and Fortin,
1985:2). Such a task involves a reassessment of the role of
politics, and an exploration of class differentiation and the
social struggle as they relate to the creation and the
appropriation of the social surplus (Beckman, 1982). An
approach like this one should consider accumulation as the
point of reference and as a principle of explanation. In
doing so, it may allow the construction of an appropriate
framework for the analysis of the crisis (Jessop, 1982).

As for development, it is understood not just in terms of a
country's macroeconomic aggregates, but primarily as the
achievement of the potential and the realization of the well
being and the legitiaate aspirations of the people (Sieghart,
1983:94; Economic Coamission for Africa, 1989; World Bank,
1989). This definition rejects the dualistic notion of
ready-made projects to benefit a given "target group." It
implies and requires participation both during the discussion
and formulation of agendas and during the implementation
phase (Bierschenk, 1988:154).

Coffee: An Arena of struggle

Zaire is an interesting case in many respects. In this
country, coffee has replaced palm oil as the leading
commercial crop, accounting for approximately half the total
earnings from agriculture which represents about 25 percent
of the country's total exports.

Zaire produces two species of coffee: coffee canephore or
robusta, and coffea arabica. Robusta is produced aainly in
the provinces of Bandundu, Bquator and Upper Zaire, whereas
Arabica groys in Ituri and the Eastern Kivu highlands.
Production increased on average by 3.5 percent a year from
1980 to 1984. Exports fluctuated from 1970, but a steady
increase of 4.5 percent annually was observed from 1980 to
1984 (Banque du Zaire, Statistical Tables, various years
1970-1985).

Ninety percent of the coffee produced in Zaire is destined
for export, of which 70 percent is accounted for by small and
medium-scale production (Ministers de l'Agricu1ture,
1987:286). According to a study conducted for the Office
Zairois du cafe by a congloaerate of French research and
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banking institutions, small and medium-scale production is
more active and dynamic than large plantations (OZACAF,
1976). It vas also found that, in spite of their dynamism,
small and mediu.~size peasants received no support services
(seedlings, fertilizers, sprays, equipment, credit) either
from the government, or from any other source.

Agricultural Crisis in Africa: Theoretical Overview

A tremendous body of significant research and writing on
rural economy and the related task of developing efficient
policies toward the solution of agricultural problems in
tropical Africa has been published during the last three
decades (Eicher and Baker, 1982). Because of their
persistent influence in orienting debates over the issues of
agricultural decline in Africa, I have chosen to discuss only
three major "schools:" the commercialization of agriculture
school, the comaoditization of production school
(Vandergeest, 1988; Hayami and Ruttan, 1985; Long et al.,
1986), and the peasant-logics school (Boiral, Lanteri and de
Sardan, 1985).

1. ~ Commercialization School

Born in the 1960s from the modernization theory, this school
developed an evolutionary premise which assumed that the
modernization of subsistence agriculture through
commercialization and introduction of technological
innovation was the only way of resolving agricultural
problems in Africa. This school evolved into two
perspectives. The first perspective was essentially
culturalist. It emphasized that cultural traits
characterizing traditional societies, i.e. limited
aspirations, lack of innovativeness, familism, fatalism,
etc., were the aajor causes of the agricultural backwardness
in Africa. As one scholar put it, "the man who farms like
his fathers did cannot produce much food no matter how rich
the land or how hard he works" (Schultz, 1964:3). The
culturalist perspective set the tone for a negative
characterization of peasants as opposed to the positive
characterization of development which came to be identified
with modernization.

Another perspective in the commercialization school was
developed by economists. It argues that agriculture could
play an important role as an engine of capital accumulation
if it could not only feed the growing population, but also
stimulate demand and serve as a market for industrial
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products. This perspective does not consider peasants as an
obstacle to development, but as rational allocators of
factors of production. It argues that if given the proper
access to and the knowledge about the use of the factors of
production, peasants would qUickly change from static,
subsistence agriculture to a modern, dyna.ic and commercial
agriculture. Such a shift could be achieved through
appropriate technologies, the development of industrial
manufacture of inputs, and education and extension to give
peasants the knowledge of and capability to use these new
inputs.

Diffusionisa, rational choice (Bates, 1980), state minimalism
(Sandbrook, 1985) and the current approach focusing on
"governance in Africa" (Hyden, 1988) may all be considered as
offshoots of the commercialization school. - They all argue
that the market, sometimes with or without the bureaucracy,
is the only "evolutionary universal." It alone can resolve
the crisis of agriculture in Africa and liberate peasants
froa poverty and misery.

2. ~ Commoditization School

This school evolved in the 1970s as a critique of the basic
tenets and the policy prescriptions of the co••ercialization
experts. Using a neo-Marxist perspective, it argues that the
agricultural crisis is caused, not by peasant resistance to
modernization, but by the co••oditization of production
brought about by capitalism and colonialism. By breaking
traditional non-market ties, and by forcing peasants into
aarket exchange in order to get access to the factors of
production, commoditization of production leads to
impoverishment, loss of control over the means of production,
and the creation of new institutions of surplus extraction
(Bernstein, 1977; Bernstein and Campbell, 1986).

A series of internal debates created a .ajor rift within the
commoditization school, such as that between the
articulationlsts (Samir Amin, Claude Meillassoux), the
dependency perspective in Latin America, and other Marxist
structuralists. Although the different trends d~ provide an
innovative analytical framework of the class and political
interests involved in the process of surplus extraction and
appropriation, and the resulting crisis, they have not been
able to provide a consistent alternative to the policy
prescriptions of the co.mercialization school (Long and van
der Ploeg, 1988; Vandergeest, 1988).
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3. Peasant Logics School

started in the mid-1980s, this new line of thought is
intended as a.~zitique of both the commercialization and the
commoditization schools. It argues that both schools have
failed in their explanation of, and attempt to resolve, the
crisis of agriculture in Africa. According to proponents of
this school, such a failure has nothing to do with peasant
resistance to already-planned rural development packages, as
it is often argued. Rather, it has to be sought in the
little attention paid by planners and experts to the reality
and variety of responses of grassroot producers to external
interventions, be they from the national state or external
agencies.

The peasant-logics school advances a number of conceptual
innovations (Olivier de Sardan, 1988; Boiral, Lanteri and de
Sardan, 1985; Amselle, 1988; Crehan and von Oppen, 1988).
Among other things, it argues against the ideological and
normative conceptions of development as illustrated by the
terminology often used by the orthodox economic theory of
development and many experts involved in rural development
projects in Africa. For proponents of this school,
develop.ent should be considered as a complex social
phenomenon in which a number of social actors and groups are
engaged. Such a complex interaction cannot be understood
with a aechanical or linear approach (Bierschenk, 1988).
This means that the debate should not concentrate on a
noraative issue of "good" or "bad" trans.ission or acceptance
on the ground of "well" or "badly" designed development
projects (de Sardan, 1988:217). Because the latter are "an
arena of struggle" where consensus is not the rule, one has
to observe and analyze the interactions between the
"developers" and those "to be developed" if one has
about the "success" or "failure" of these projects.
analysis , it is argued, has to be conducted at the
level (de Sardan, 1988:217).

The conceptual framework developed by the peasant-logics
school offers the best approach to study how grassroot groups
(the "target group") "use" and "distort" the various inputs
of a developaent program, or how they deal with the syabolic,
social and political inputs as well as the aaterial and
economic inputs (de Sardan, 1988:217) which are aade
available to thea. In other words, grassroot responses to
developaent policies are not a mere zero-sua gaae of
incorporation or withdrawal, as Rothchild and Chazan argue
(1988). In fact, grass root groups never totally adopt or



reject the inputs of a development project. They always
"process" them, adopting what is important to them at the
time and rejecting or delaying what is not. They may resist,
in the sense of opposing these policies, but they often
manipulate them, too, according to their own interests. This
is the conceptual framework I find most appropriate in the
study of the crisis of agriculture in Zaire.

Zaire; ~ "Unending Crisis"

Zaire has largely been described as a pathological case,
which, in spite of its numerous natural potentialities, ranks
among the ten poorest nations in the world (World Bank,
1982). Once self-sufficient in foodstuffs and, until the
early 1970s, one aaong the leading exporters of such crops as
palm oil, coffee and cotton, Zaire has since become a
substantial importer of cereals and a major recipient of food
aid, especially under United states Governaent programs
(Kronsten, 1986:83).

Speaking of Zaire's "unending crisis" (Young, 1979), one
generally attributes it to prevalent aismanageaent, rampant
corruption and econoaic inefficiency, systeaatic embezzlement
of public funds and other types of predatory behavior (Gould,
1980). But, as Nzongola has pointed out, not only corruption
is always a two-way practice, but those who stigmatize the
Zairean regiae for being corrupt barely mention the identity
of the corrupters or the destination of what Pierre Pean has
called "l'argent noir" (Pean, 1988). Corruption, therefore,
is not the cause, but the aanifestation of the crisis in
Zaire (Nzongola, 1988).

Another school of thought on the current crisis in Zaire
attributes it to the type of accuaulation instituted by state
incumbents. This approach stigmatizes the negative effects
of state power on the econoay in general, specifically on
agricultural peasant producers (Nzongola, 1986; Bezy et al.,
1981). It argues that such a pattern of accuaulation impacts
upon the state itself which loses its credibility as an agent
of development and change.

According to C. Newbury, it is coaaon aaong urban workers and
rural producers to consider the Zairean state as "the
instruaent of privatization of societal resources in favor of
the doainant classes" (C. Newbury, 1986:112). Closely linked
to the party-state, this new "bourgeoisis de planteurs" is
engaged closely in the marketing of coffee production and the
appropriation of export revenues as a aeans of private
accuaulation. In the aeantiae, peasants lose control of
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land, its produce and potential income. This worsens their
living conditions and jeopardizes their family's future.
Hence the crisis.

From this line of thought evolved a grassroot perspective.
Generally sub-titled "the view from below" (see C. Newbury,
for example), it comprises what may be called the "indigenous
capitalist" perspective. Its proponents, who tend to use
either commercialization or the Marxist framework, argue that
in response to price incentives, and/or in reaction to the
state's ability to create conditions for the development of
local initiatives, some small and medium-scale peasants have
decided to by-pass the state and take things into their own
hands. In so doing they have managed to start private
businesses which they run in a typically capitalist fashion
(McGaffey, 1987; Nafziger, 1977). Beer sellers in Lisa1a,
market women in Kisangani, Nande entrepreneurs in Butembo
(Wakyanakaz, 1982), lower classes in the Shaba Region
(Ntumba, 1986), and, in my research, medium-size coffee
producers in Isiro and Wamba, are all good examples of
grassroot development efforts by rural men and women in
Zaire.

Conclusion

1s a solution to the present crisis in the coffee sector, the
study suggests a set of public policies based on local needs,
and involving grassroot initiatives and participation in.both
the design of development projects and their implementation.
Such a collaboration should focus on three major areas.
First, it must focus on both quality control through soil
conservation and improvement, the selection of plants and
cultivars, the provision of fertilizers, pest and disease
control, the extension of areas under cultivation, and
counseling on harvesting and processing of coffee berries.
It must also focus on the reorganization of tax and pricing
systems, as well as on the regulation of marketing channels
in order to stabilize and maximize the revenues collected by
coffee producers. Pinally it must insure that a large
portion of the coffee revenues are reinvested in the local
economy through research and technical assistance to
peasants, the iaproveaent of road infrastructure, and the
provision of credit and loans.

These are the main ideas which the state, peasants and any
NOO interested in the coffee sector, should focus their
collaboration on. However, a collaboration like this one
involves complex, and often conflicting, relationships. For
example, Zairean peasants are said to be generally hostile



toward governmental agencies and those technical services
which they identify with the former (ACCT, 1985:156). On the
other hand, inte~ventions by outside agencies, technicians
and experts are not always rid of ideological considerations
due, among other things, to a research logics that creates a
"distance effects" with grassroot initiatives. Finally,
state actions are usually authoritarian and coercive. In an
environment like this, one should not therefore expect
consensus and dialogue.

Yet, this is what social science research on the crisis in
Africa should strive to analyze. In exploring the
interactions between the state and saall and aediua-scale
peasants in Zaire's coffee sector, I intend to aake such a
contribution.
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RBPOR~ PROM LUBUMBASHI

by Robert Mortiaer, "Haverford College

As part of a lecture tour in Africa this past spring, I spent
three days in Lubuabashi about a month after the violence
that occurred at the university on the night of May 11-12. I
have no first hand knowledge to confira one or another of the
conflicting reports on the scale of the criae that was
coaaitted on the caapus that night. I do know froa ay brief
visit that however aany huaan lives aay have been lost, the
events struck a terrible blow to the life of a fine
university. I aa concerned as well that the aajor Aaerican
news media have not adequately covered this story to the
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disaay of intellectuals in Lubumbashi. In this brief report,
I attempt to convey what I observed and felt during my stay.

I arrived in Lubumbashi (after five weeks of travel in other
African countries) on Wednesday, June 20, 1990, having read
only a brief secondary account in ~ Honde (Paris) of the
reports of a massacre that had appeared in the Belgian press.
Upon arrival I learned that the parliamentary commission had
just completed an investigation which concluded that one
student had been killed during the incident; subsequently
this figure was revised to two. Hany people in Lubumbash1
believed that the report lacked credibility. It was known
moreover that the parleaentaires had not had a completely
free hand in conducting their inquiry.

The mood 1n the city was one of eerie calm. Several strikes
were underway including one at Gecamines. Rumors that other
workers, including those at the water company, were about to
go out were in the air. People wondered whether a general
strike might not be called. These labor grievances were not
directly related to the past month's incident on the campus,
but the reports of a massacre and the shutdown of the
university contributed to the malaise in the city. Fear of
further violence was palpable - whether in the fora of labor
discontent or government intervention in the notoriously
volatile Shaba province. By Friday aorning, one was aware
that a large number of soldiers and officers were assembling
in the region. Later that day the radio announced that
President Hobutu was planning to hold the official
Independence Day celebration in Lubumbashi on June 30, a week
hence. The presence of these additional security forces
added to the sense of a city under watch.

I was told that a great deal of damage had been done to the
university facilities during the violence on caapus. The
site of course was closed and normal academic life suspended
during ay visit. I did, however, meet with a large nuaber of
academics who were present at the talks that I gave at the
American Cultural Center. Needless to say, these professors
were terribly concerned about the future of their university.
The very ataosphere of infiltration by student inforaers
(which let to the first episode of violence that in turn
triggered the night-tiae raid) has a chilling effect on open
discussion and inquiry. Direct intervention by external
agents renders it iapossible. There was a aix of outrage and
trauaa over the act of terror carried out on the caapus - and
auch questioning about the country is headed.



In such circuastances, what people need most is to feel that
they have not been abandoned by concerned people elsewhere.
Several of the Zairois with whom I spoke asked me why the
American media.~ad failed to cover, let alone investigate,
the incidents at UNILU. Some posed this question with
bitterness, others almost with despair. If the American
press could ignore widespread reports of a massacre on a
university campus, then what chance did the movement for
democratic rights in Zaire have? For many Zairois, neglect
of the Lubumbashi events was evidence that the United States
vas committed to President Hobutu, whatever might occur under
his regime. The fact that the Aaerican consul-general in
Lubuabashi refused to testify to the parliamentary commission
(invoking a State Department regulation prohibiting testiaony
in internal matters) reinforced this sentiaent.

Although there are of course signs that soae meabers of
Congress are deeply disturbed by the well documented 'huaan
rights abuses in Zaire, one can hardly fault Zairois for
their disappointment with the U.S. press in this case. One
of the topics that I had been invited to lecture upon in
Zaire was the role of the media, Congress, and public opinion
in the foraulation of Aaerican foreign policy. Aaong other
things, I had to observe that the public can not play much
role if the media neglect to play theirs.

Courageous independent journalists in Zaire (and elsewhere in
Africa I might add) are trying to reassert the right of free
expression. I saw local liaited circulation newspapers that
were trying to investigate and report what actually did
happen in Lubuabashi that night. These voices as well as
others struggling for fundaaental political freedoas deserve
aore support than they have thus far received.

IGNORING ZAIRE

by Jane Hunter, editor, Israeli Foreign Affairs

(The following article is reprinted with peraission froa~
Qf ~ Ti.,s; ~ Journal 12 Correct ~ Record)

The ~~ Tiaes national edition carried a saall Reuters
story froa Belgiua on May 25, 1990; Diploaats were
investigating reports that Zairian troops had killed "dozens
of students." A1thouqh the details at the tiae were aurky,
the horrifying aassacre at the University of Lubumbashi on
Kay 12 was subsequently investigated and verified - but not
thanks to the ~~ Times, which has steadfastly ignored
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the story - and did not, in fact, run the Reuters item in its
regular, early or late editions.

The attack, by.at least 200 members of the division speciale
presidentielle (DSP), President Hobutu Sese Seko's Israeli
trained palace guard, occurred after students had uncovered
four military agents on caapus and, under questioning, heard
thea confess that they had already murdered 23 "student
agitators," according to Africa Confidential (AC), the
intelligence-connected London newsletter (June 15, 1990, p.
1).

After the university's electricity was cut off, AC continued,
the DSP agents entered the campus and hunted down thei~

victims. Amnesty International said 50-150 students were
killed - with machetes and bayonets (Associated Press, Hay
24, 1990). The drivers who removed the bodies have
disappeared and parents have been ordered not to claim their
children's bodies or wear mourning, AC reported.

According to the Associated Press (June 18, 1990), a Zairian
parliamentary panel - established after Belgium froze
cooperation with Zaire - determined that the massacre was
"preaeditated and meticulously prepared."

When it coaes to Zaire, the Tiaes and the Bush administration
have been right in step with each other. First, even as
Zaire moved to try a number of officials involved in the
slayings, the adainistration said it could not confirm the•.
Then it said that the U.S. Embassy in Kinshasa had determined
that only one or two students were killed, according to AP.
Both the Times and the administration have ignored
congressional efforts to cut aid to Zaire.

In contrast, in a June 21 dispatch - which led with the news
that the House Appropriations Co.mittee had voted to cut off
Zaire's military aid - AP noted the Zairian panel's
conclusion that the governor of Shaba Province had authorized
the massacre.

The only gli..ers in the Times blackout on Zaire were a
passing aention of Hobutu's "appetite for repression" in a
June 5 editorial urging support for African moves to
pluralism and a letter, pUblished June 19, from Ed Ferguson,
executive secretary of the Association of Concerned Africa
Scholars, who cited the Lubumbashi massacre and "reports from
elsewhere in the country (that) note increasing government
violence against those who voice support for deaocratization"
as grounds for a suspension of U.S. aid to Zaire. In



contrast to the "full coverage" of the European press, wrote
Ferguson, the U.S. media and government "stand silent."

Perhaps it is coincidental that the Times is ignoring Zaire
at the very time that the administration is trying to get
increased funds - an additional $10-15 million over last
year's estimated $50 million, according to the Washington
~ (June 18, 1990) - for the CIA's war against Angola. The
CIA uses bases in Zaire to supply and train the Angolan proxy
force UNITA.

Since 1985, when it repealed the Clark Amendment, barring the
CIA from working to overthrow Angola, Congress has let the
administration have soney for that and aid to Zaire to reward
Hobutu's cooperation, with most sembers ignoring the
widespread jokes calling Zaire a kleptocracy and reports that
Hobutu has diverted billions of aid dollars to foreign bank
accounts. But this spring, after Jesse Jackson and other
prosinent African-Aaericans directed an intensive lobbying
campaign at congressional Desocrats, Rep. Ronald Delluas (D
CA) and other legislators began to organize opposition to any
aid to UNITA.

On April 26 the Times ran an article headlined "Angola
Railway Attacks Hit the Starving Hardest" (p. A3). The piece
played heavily on a vignette about hungry bandits holding up
a railroad train, suggesting that these sarauders (and
drought) had put 782,000 at serious risk of starvation,
whereas for years the real saboteur of Angola's
infrastructure has been UNITA. That UNITA is now stepping
up its disruption of transportation lifelines and asbushing
relief convoys was mentioned incidentally, its attribution
unclear, far down in the story.

Several paragraphs of assaIl accospanying story quoted
President Jose Eduardo dos Santos saying Angola would reopen
peace talks with UNITA, which were launched last susser by
Hobutu but quickly disintegrated under his heavy hand.

It was not until July 4 that the paper returned to. the fasine
these, this time to relay a propaganda blast fros the State
Departsent: "Angola Rejects Rebel Relief-Aid Plan" (p. 2).
Heanwhile, the foreign sedia reported on Angola's charges
that the U.S., Zaire, and Israel were preparing a coup d'etat
against it. The June 18 Washington ~ report said that
emergency silitary aid fros the U.S. this spring had helped
UNITA turn back an Angolan assault only siles away fros its
headquarters.
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The July 4 Times article scoffed at Angola's suspicions that
Washington might use food convoys as a cover for arms
shipments to UNITA. But it did point out that one of the
causes of hunger in UNITA-controlled areas was that South
Africa, which pledged to stop arming UNITA as part of the
1988 accords freeing Namibia, has stopped delivering seeds.

Part of the ~~ Times' problem - whatever part is not
political - is logistical. Despite cataclysmic changes
occurring on the continent it has only four reporters
covering Africa (one each for East Africa, West Africa, the
Maghreb, and South Africa). The last story that Kenneth
Noble, who covers West Africa, filed from Zaire appeared in
the Times on May 2. Recently he has been in Liberia to cover
the terminal stages of its civil war.

Since its Washington staff has covered the administration's
reaction to the imminent loss of President Samuel Doe, one of
its best African clients, the Times might as well have relied
on wire service reports from Liberia, which have been
indistinguishable from Noble's. Meanwhile, it has neglected
to cover ongoing challenges to the governments of Cote
d'Ivoire and Gabon, incipient ferment in Sierra Leone, the
aftermath of an attempted coup in Nigeria, and significant
political developments in a number of other countries.

Jane Perlez, the Times East Africa correspondent, has also
been overwhelmed. It took her several days to get to Zambia
after protests over food price increases and a (bogus) coup
d'etat at the end of June brought that country to the brink
of chaos. Then she had to rush back to Kenya, where the
government was arresting leading advocates of multi-party
democracy and clashing violently with their supporters in the
streets.

Of course, if the Times had more reporters in Africa, it
would also have more opportunities to slip in bits of
analysis like its explanation for Zambia's problem: "The
doubling of the price of corn meal was an inevitability given
Zambia's large international debt •.• " (Jane Perlez, "In
Zaabia, Anger Over the Economy," July 4, 1990). That is a
rather disingenuous approach for a paper so closely linked to
the very establishment whose bankers and ideologues have
aandated the "inevitability" of price hikes and hunger by
insisting that borrower countries establish market economies.
Kaybeit is better, after all, that the Times exposes so few
of its reporters to the rigors of Africa.
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~~ BALTIMORE

A number of ACAS activities are scheduled for the ASA meeting
in Baltimore, November 1-4. These include our annual general
meeting, business meetings for the Board and Executive
Committee, and five ACAS-sponsored panels in the ASA program.

The general membership meeting will take place at the time
designed by conference organizers for all general business
meetings, which is Friday, November 2, from 6:30-7:30 p .•.
in International "E" room. All members are encouraged to
attend and bring a friend who might join ACAS.

The business luncheon for the current Board and Exec is
scheduled for Friday, November 2, from 11-1 p.m. in the
Calhoun Room.

On Saturday morning, November 3, there will be a breakfast
meeting for the 1990-1991 Board and Exec (both old and new
aembers), in the Hopkins Rooa at 7 a.m.

The five .ACAS-sponsored panels at the ASA meeting are:

Susanne Rive1es (Chair) - Thursday, 1:00-2:15 p.m. 
~The Congressional Agenda on Africa-

Hans Panofsky (Chair) - Friday, 1:00-2:15 p •• - "CLR
James, Pan-Africanist and Internationalist"

William Martin (Chair) - Friday, 2:30-4:15 p.m. 
"Research Perspectives on Post-Apartheid Alternatives
for South and Southern Africa"

Joel Samoff (Chair) - Saturday, 8:30-10:15 a.a. 
"Socialism in Africa?"

.James Mittelman (Chair) - Saturday, 12:30-1:45 p.a. 
"Africa and the Changing International Division of
Labor"

Because the ASA viII no longer print the names of panel
sponsors in the final program, ve urge you to tell others to
attend these ACAS-sponsored panels.

There will be an ACAS table in the area set aside for
organizations.
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We are planning a party for ACAS members and friends on
Friday evening, but time and place have not been confirmed
yet. Details will be announced at our general membership
meeting held .~arlier that evening from 6:30 to 7:30 p.m.

Board member and ASA President, Ann Seidman, encourages ACAS
members to attend the ASA Task Force Workshops on Sustainable
Development in Africa (Economy, State and Law, Education,
Environaent, Health, Gender and household, Regional
Integration). The Task Force is eager to receive the
following from ACAS members: (1) critiques of review papers;
(2) proposals for collaborative research with African
colleagues on key issues; and (3) proposals for bringing
findings to u.s. policy makers and public.

~ ACTIONS 1R~

ACAS has been active at the regional, national and
international level since our last general meeting at the ASA
convention in Atlanta.

In March, 1990, we were contacted by ACAS member Phyllis
Bichof, Librarian at the University of California, Berkeley,
and Chair of the ASA Archives Libraries Co.mittee, asking for
our support for the Library of Congress budget request for a
West African regional office which was being considered by
t~e Senate Subcommittee on Legislative Branch Appropriations.
The following letter was sent by ACAS to the committee chair,
Senator Harry Reid:

Dear Senator Reid:

It is our understanding that the com.ittee
which you chair will meet on Friday, March 23,
1990 to consider a request from the Library_of
Congress for funds to establish a West Africa
regional acquisition office.

The Association of Concerned Africa Scholars
urges you and other com.ittee members to approve
the request. The Library of Congress is a basic
source of research materials for scholars resident
in the United States. The creation of this new
center will enhance the reputation of the Library of
Congress as a leading depository of African



documents and it will make available to American
scholars and policy makers materials which would
be extremely difficult to obtain otherwise.

Thank you for your consideration and support.

Yours sincerely,

Ed Ferguson
Executive Secretary

On Hay 12, ACAS held a regional meeting and luncheon during
the 9th Annual Spring Conference sponsored by the Berkeley
Stanford Joint Center for African Studies. The main topic of
discussion at the ACAS event was the academic boycott of
South Africa.

ACAS was involved in three activities in June. At the
beginning of the aonth, members Catharine and David Newbury
initiated our work in response to the Lubumbashi massacre and
coordinated the gathering of news accounts froa the European
press. Their research resulted in letters being sent to the
17 members of the House Subcommittee on Foreign Operations
and the 16 members of the Foreign Operations Com.ittee of the
Senate who were considering aid for Zaire in the 1991 Fiscal
Year budget, and to the major press. Here is the text of the
letter printed in the June 19 edition of the ~ ~Times:

To the Editor:

The recent aassacre in Zaire of university
students by government coaaandos calls for immediate
response by the United States.

The Zairean people have drawn courage from the
winds of change blowing across other continents to
deaand a political voice and freedoa froa reprisals.
During the past few months, university students, trade
unionists, aarket women and the Council of Bishops have
taken stock of the deepening poverty of the great
majority in this vast, aineral-rich country
approximately the size of the U.S. east of the
Mississippi. They have called upon Field Marshal Mobutu
to step aside and to reiaburse the aulti-billion dollar
fortune aaassed during his 2S-year dictatorship. His

33



34

holdings are reputed to be roughly equal to the
crippling national public debt.

In mid~May Mobutu closed the University of
Lubumbashi and sent in his elite commandos. Some fifty
students are reported to have been killed by bayonets
during a nighttime raid. The pretext for this bloodbath
was a report that an informer had been killed by
students. Reports from elsewhere in the country note
increasing government violence against those who have
voiced support for democratization.

The Belgian government has cut off aid and
suspended certain other diplomatic activities with
Zaire. The Foreign Minister of France has cancelled a
projected visit to Zaire pending clarification of this
new round of violence, so soon after Mobutu's widely
publicized moves towards democratization. Although the
U.S. Consul General in Lubumbashi reported that only one
student was killed (as the Zaire Government reports),
many students and several foreign professors who have
taken refuge in neighboring Zambia tell a different
tale.

Given the full coverage of these events in the
European press, ve are curious vhy the U.S. government
and aedia stand silent. Independent investigation is
called for. Whatever the number of deaths turn out to
be, political violence by the Zairean state does not
deserve U.S. support. Until the situation is clarified
in a full and iapartial inquiry, the United States
Congress should suspend all funding for Zaire since even
"huaanitarian" aid goes aainly to enrich and empower
"les Grands" of the regime.

Yours sincerely,
Ed Ferguson
ACAS Executive Secretary

We received good nevs froa Africa in June, as veIl.
Professor Yusufu Bala Usaan inforaed us that he won his year
long legal battle to regain his tenured position in the
History Departaent at Ahaadu Bello University, Zaria,
Nigeria. The background to this struggle vas printed in our
Fall 1989 Bulletin. Professor Usaants letter of
appreciation for ACAS support is reproduced here:



To the ACAS Executive Secretary,

This is to thank you for your letter, dated 1st
October 198',-which you wrote to the Vice-Chancellor
of Ahaadu Bello University and copied to the Nigerian
Minister of Education and the Nigerian Ambassador to the
USA protesting against my compulsory retirement in May
1989.

As you know I took the matter to court and the
Kaduna state High Court, in a judgement delivered in
Zaria on 7th May 1990 by Justice K.B. Akaahs, has
nullified the retirement and ordered my reinstatement.
A copy of the judgeaent is attached to this letter.

The Register of ABU has also written to me and
asked ae to report back to the university for duty,
which I have since done. A copy of the Registrar's
letter is also attached.

Your solidarity has meant a lot to me and many
academics, and others, committed to democracy and
progress in this country. I believe it has also
influenced the decision of the government to accept the
High Court's decision and not to engage in punitively
prolonged litigation. I am therefore very grateful for
your association's solidarity and support on this matter
and look forward to continue cooperating with you,
individually and collectively, in the pursuit of sound
and liberating scholarship about the people of Africa
and the whole of aankind.

Yours fraternally,
Yusufu Bala Usaan

At the end of June we aade it possible for Board member
Teresa Smith to participate in the conference "Africa and the
West: Dependence or Cooperation?" held in Havana, C~ba, froa
June 26-28.

In early September, word was received by ACAS that the House
Peraanent Select Coaaittee on Intelligence was holding a
closed session on the question of continued aid to UNITA in
Fiscal Year 1991. We contacted those of our meabership who
are constituents of Democratic aeabers of that co••ittee and
urged thea to lobby their representatives on this issue.
(Our thanks go to ACAS aeaber Gretchen Bauer who helped in
this endeavor).
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The following letter was sent by ACAS to the 13 Deaocratic
members of the committee on Friday, September 7:

Dear Representative:

Will you please consider these arguments against
aid to UNITA when you debate this issue in the House
Select Committee on Intelligence this coming week?

1) The Cubans are withdrawing froa Angola on
schedule, in accordance with the December 1988
Agreement. Continued aid to UNITA can only put pressure
on Cuba to slow down its withdrawal.

2) President Dos Santos and the HPLA have declared
their intention to amend the constitution to allow for
aultiparty elections, and UNITA has been invited to
participate in writing the new constitution. This puts
the Angolan governaent further along the road to a
aultiparty systea than key u.S. allies like Kenya and
Zaire.

3) Continuation of the war now threatens upwards
of 750,000 Angolans with famine. One of UNITA's
tactics is to disrupt food supplies and relief
shipaents.

4) While Savi.bi may retain so.e ethnic support
within the country, he retains few - if any - deaocratic
credentials.

5) UNITA is blowing up oil pipelines. After the
Gulf Crisis, it is absolutely absurd for the u.S. to
sponsor attacks on a country that exports .ost of its
oil to the United states.

Therefore, it is the view of our organization that
the old rationale for support to UNITA - which were
shaky at best - have all gone out the window. We now
urge you to vote against aid to UNITA.

Yours sincerely,
Ed Ferguson
ACAS Executive Secretary

When the vote was taken the following Wednesday, the
resolution to cut aid to UNITA was defeated in the co••ittee
by a .ere tvo votes. The 1991 intelligence authorization
bill has gone to the House floor and it is unlikely that the
issue will be debated further.
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SupPORT HARVEY GANTT lQR SIMATIi PEFEAT JISSI HILMSl

The folloving letter to the editor vas addressed to the ~
Bulletin on June-IS and vas signed by seven Africanist
scholars vho teach at the University of North carolina at
Chapel Hill (Bob Daniels, Roberta Ann Dunbar, Linda Lacey,
Catharine Newbury, David Nevbury, Julius Nyang'oro, and Karen
Shelley):

To the editor:

There have been many obstacles to establishing a sound,
veIl-informed U.S. policy tovards Africa over the past
decade. But incontestably one of the most formidable
obstacles has been that of confronting the influence of Sen.
Jesse Helms of North carolina, who has set up virtually his
ovn alternative State Departaent, dedicated to pushi~g an
ideological platform with little concern for the historical
or econoaic realities of Africa. This year Senator Helms is
running for his fourth term, and there is a real possibility
of defeating him.

The Democrats are running an intelligent, socially
conscious, and politically-progressive candidate against
Helms. Harvey Gantt was the first black to enter Cleason
University, vhere he graduated vith honors. subsequently he
earned an H.A. in urban planning at HIT. Hore recently, he
has served two teras as the aayor of Charlotte, the largest
city in North Carolina, and he won both the Deaocratic Senate
primary (vith 47\ of the vote against 3 opponents) and the
run-off (with nearly 60\). The priaary was notable in two
respects: it was an inforaative, issue-oriented campaign,
and it was a non-divisive caapaign. Thus this Fall,
Democrats in Horth carolina approach the elections united
against Helms, with an attractive, articulate, and
progressive candidate.

One of the great handicaps Gantt faces, of course, is
Helms' fund-raising network among conservative groups.
Without a primary, Helas enters the campaign with an
experienced caapaign organization, vith the full backing of
President Bush, and with a full bank account - no one in the
history of Senate campaigns has raised money on Helms' scale.
Gantt, by contrast, is new to national or state-wide
campaigns. His staff is untried and, having run in two
priaary races, he starts this race with his coffers depleted.

Early polls give a slight edge to Gantt. But any race
against Helms in North Carolina is an uphill battle: name
recognition, aoney, caapaign organization, a reputation for

37



38

dirty tactics, and the guaranteed vote of many conservatives
in the state all act in Hel.s' favor. Nonetheless, there is
a realistic chance of defeating Helms. Africanists should
see this as an. important opportunity to shift U.S. priorities
on policy-making on Africa. In this regard, the North
carolina race for the Senate could have important national
repercussions. Helms can expect heavy funding from outside
the state. As an articulate, well-informed candidate who
deserves the support of Africanists nation-wide, Gantt needs
similar support. If you can contribute any amount, or want
more inforaation, the address of the Gantt campaign is:
Harvey Gantt campaign Committee, 700 East Stonewall Street,
Suite 655, Charlotte, NC 28202.

AHHOUMCIMIMTS

University SCholarships for South African Students: "Robert
Paul Wolff, Executive Director of Harvard-Radcliffe Alumni/ae
Against Apartheid has started a new organization -University
Scholarships for South African Students (USSAS) to raise
.oney in the United States to create full scholarships In
South Africa for anti-apartheid activists. Contributions can
be made to USSAS, 107 Buffam Road, Pelham, HA 01002.

ONI NAMIBIA, ONI NA~ION: For a new video documenting the
independence process in Namibia, send $50 (for 1/2") or $90
(for 3/4") to L.A. To Namibia, 2824 South Western Avenue, Los
Angeles, CA 90018; or call (213)733-2107 or (213)684-1892.
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